Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting 


April 7, 2021
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting on April 7, 2021 via zoom at  PM.
	Supervisors Present:
Buermann, Bob – So. Hero                       

Danielle Choiniere - Alburgh

David Clark, - Fletcher

Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield 
Fegard, Charen - Berkshire
Green, Tim - Richford

Kade, Barry – Montgomery
Lambert, Paul – Georgia
Supervisors Absent:
Jennifer Bright, Enosburg

Kittell, Jeffrey - Sheldon
Others Present:
John Leddy, Executive Director

Pam Bolster, Business Manager
Richard Backer, EHS Manager

	Leitz,Tom - St. Albans City
Micheli, Carlo - Swanton
Richards, Jim - No. Hero
Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town

St. Francis, April - Highgate

Studebaker, Hugh - Franklin

Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte
Guests:



Full Board Meeting
Chairman Al Voegele called the meeting to order at 6:31 PM.  

1) Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  
Mr. Kade asked for an addition to discuss a mention at the last meeting regarding possibly borrowing against the Sheldon Property owned by the district to help fund the expansion project in Georgia.  Added under New Business.  Mr. Buermann asked for an addition to discuss planning for Green Up Day.  Added under Other Business.
2)   Vote: Minutes of the February 3, 2021 NWSWD Board Meeting: 
Mr. Voegele asked for a motion to accept the minutes as written.  Mr. Kade made a motion to accept as written.  Mr. Clark seconded.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  
3) Public Comment:  None.
4)   Old Business:
a) Directors Report:
Mr. Leddy noted the plastic diversion program had an exciting day with samples of polycarbonate spouts, maple tubing, bale wrap, and rigid plastics, as New Hope Energy in Texas has said after many samples and discussions that they are happy to take most of the plastic we have to offer.  Some restrictions such as PVC have been stated.  They take the plastics and either make new plastics or fuel through a chemical process.  It allows us to open up our service area for these problem materials.  He noted interest from another company in Pennsylvania as well which adds some diversity to our outlets.  Mr. Kade asked about the money involved in this.  Mr. Leddy said they will take the material for free at the Texas plant who is willing to pay ½ of the transport fees with the District portion being $1800.00 for a full tractor trailer load of approximately 20 tons.  They will not charge for the material.  No discussion of cost has occurred with the Pennsylvania company.
Mr. Voegele asked if we would charge for taps/tubes/tubing.  Discussion ensued.  Notes was that this is a pilot program.
Mr. Leddy informed the board that the adhoc forklift and shelving committee met and gave their recommendation and approval.  The District has entered into contracts for both.  The shelving has arrived and is in the warehouse awaiting installation.

Discussion of the potential of additional covid funds thru the American Families Act occurred with Mr. Leddy noting that he had reached out to state government to support funding for services the District performs.

b) Finance Report:
Ms. Bolster made the following notes.  FEMA denied a large enough portion of the covid related expenses submitted bringing the total claim under the limit of their allowance to reimburse.  The District total claim was appx. 6.7K.  Appx. 3.2K of accepted receipts are needed for FEMA to approve payment.  The Vermont State Public Safety Department has been authorized to pay these denied expenses and will reimburse the full 6.7K.  It took resubmission of the total claim and the state appointed management team collecting these was not set up to receive such large files thus was an uploading nightmare.  
The New SWIP grant has been approved for FY21-FY22 with the district receiving 47K for the year.

The Freightliner Truck had an ice related accident.  No injuries, no other vehicles involved.  7.7K in repairs, 9.8K in recovery and towing fees, 4-6K in rental fees.  Insurance is paying all but our deductible of 1K.

The FY20 audit is on the website for viewing.

She directed the Board to the P&L noting on the income side that commercial compost income has been really good, residential is slightly under expectation, recycling income is on track, sale of recyclables on track and that surcharge income has been good and as expected.  Drop Off Site Income was down in Feb. but appears to be bounding back in March.  Expenses are slightly high in areas but are not of major concern at this point in time.  The P&L shows over budget but surcharge income for March is not logged yet as reports are not received yet, not unusual it’s the way reports come in from Casella’s, as well Commercial Composting Income is not recorded yet.  Drop Off Site Detail was reviewed by site in brief.  AR was reviewed with no major issues with Ms. Bolster noting work on the composting collection issues.   
    5) New Business:  
a) Discussion: Compost Program:  Schedule a dedicated meeting/retreat on the topic. 
Mr. Leddy reminded the board that at the last meeting the board said they would have a composting discussion, not at this meeting but a dedicated meeting just to this topic.  He asked the board for additional questions or information they require to make decisions about this program.  He asked the board to note the following in their thoughts about this.  He noted the many facets to organics and the district compost program, from teaching backyard classes to drop off points to curbside collection programs, to material destination support.  Mr. Leddy wants the board to help clarify the District role as food scrap collectors. Is it time for the District to get out of that portion of the business?  It is operationally challenging for the District at this time and if the District were removed from that role it would allow additional focus on the disposal of other streams of material.  Should it be sold with assistance for it to become a sustainable program for someone else?  He asked that the board send any questions they may have in preparation for this meeting.  Mr. Kade asked to know how much is coming from restaurants, how much from homes, how much from business, apartments, etc.   Ms. Tibbits asked about labor, material receiver information, how much capacity and have they reached it, etc.  Mr. Lambert asked whether it would warrant having haulers at this meeting, the early adopters within this program who could provide insight into their challenges. If we exit now what are the implications to them.  He noted this was designed to fill a gap for a while and we can look at our exit from the interior only or from both sides in order to make this decision.  Mr. Leddy said that he looks at exit as not an immediate exit, nor a full exit of the program but a strategy to remove us from the curbside collector role allowing us to tackle bigger picture issues.  Mr. Kade asked about the impact to the drop off sites or other drop off points, if any.  Discussion of the next meeting location occurred, to zoom or not, if not where?  The district will continue to look for suitable accommodations for all.  It was determined that the District will attempt to have a separate meeting for this composting discussion. 
Mr. Leddy will Schedule a meeting.
Mr. Leddy also asked that a committee be appointed to be “updated monthly” and who can assist with “on the fly” decision making in relation to the expansion project.  He asked, Do we appoint this now or wait until after we confirm committee members.  Mr. Kade suggested that the operations committee be expanded to have sub-committees to handle specific issues. It was decided at this time that the following people, Bob Buermann, Dave Clark, and Al Voegele will be members of this expansion project committee.  There was a call for other volunteers either within the Operations committee or not.  
b) Discussion:  Sheldon Landfill Land as Collateral for District Expansion.
Mr. Kade recalled from the last meeting a mention of possibly utilizing the land the District owns as collateral for the facility expansion project.  He expressed concern about this idea.  Ms. Bolster said that this had been a suggestion from one of the staff members and that it was not known if it was even possible.  The Sheldon property is under land use and that it was not known if any bank would be able to lend under those circumstances.  Mr. Kade said that as with any collateral there is a possibility of foreclosure.  Mr. Voegele said he agreed with Barry that we should keep that property in our asset column.  Mr. Clark felt we should not reject that idea and at least see if it is possible.  Mr. Kade also suggested a meeting to discuss the future of that property at some point.  Discussion ensued.  Operations committee was discussed and agreed on to look at this.
5)   Other Business:  Annual Organizational Meeting


a.   Election of Officers
b. Committee Organization and Assignment

c. Annual Meeting Schedule
 

Election of Officers:

Mr. Vogele noted that as the minutes reflected from the last board meeting he expressed an interest in staying on as chair for another year in light of the Covid crisis and for the District expansion project.  If that occurs it would be with the plan of training the vice chair for the following year.

Mr. Leddy asked for nominations for chair.  Mr. Clark nominated Mr. Voegele, Ms. Fegard seconded.  No further nominations were made, no further discussion.  Mr. Leddy closed the nominations.  Mr. Leddy asked for a voice vote for all those in favor of asking the clerk to place one ballot for Mr. Voegele.  All were in favor and the vote passed.  The clerk was asked to place one ballot via chat in zoom for Mr. Voegele. 
Mr. Leddy asked for nominations for vice chair.  Mr. Clark nominated Ms. Tibbits.  Mr. Voegele seconded.  No further nominations and nominations were closed.  Mr. Kade made a motion for a voice vote for all those in favor of asking the clerk to place one ballot for Ms. Tibbits via chat in zoom.  All were in favor and the motion passed.

Mr. Leddy asked for nominations for clerk.  Mr. Kade nominated Ms. Bolster for clerk.  Mr. Voegele seconded.  Nominations were closed.  Mr. Leddy asked for a voice vote for all those in favor of asking the clerk to cast one vote for Ms. Bolster via chat in zoom.  All were in favor and the motion passed.
Mr. Voegele asked for nominations for treasurer.  Mr. Clark nominated Mr. Leddy for treasurer.  Mr. Kade seconded.  No further nominations and they closed.  Mr. Voegele asked for a voice vote for all in favor of asking the clerk to cast one vote for Mr. Leddy as treasurer, via chat in zoom.  All were in favor and the motion passed.

Committee Assignments:
Existing committees were reviewed.  Mr. Kemsley’s and Mr. Studebaker’s resignations were noted.  After discussion committee assignments are as follows.  In that discussion it was decided the operations committee should be combined with the finance committee.  If there is a need for finance only committee reviews and decisions a subcommittee under operations will be formed.
Executive Committee Members:
Barry Kade, Paul Lambert, Carlo Micheli, Al Voegele, Jaime Tibbits, Tom Leitz

Administration Committee Members:

Dave Clark, Jaime Tibbits, Carlo Micheli

Operations Committee Members:

Joyce Tuck, April St. Francis, Barry Kade, Tim Green, Al Voegele
Charter/Ordinance Committee:
Barry Kade, Jim Richards, Daniele Choiniere, Tom Leitz
Annual Meeting Schedule:  

Mr. Leddy presented the current schedule of the first Wednesday of the months of – August, October, November, December, February, April, June.



Green Up Day Discussion:  


Mr. Buerman asked for a recap of the tire program for towns as well as a green up day



discussion.  Mr. Leddy explained that the District has allocated funds to cover the disposal of 


100 passenger tires for each town.  These are tires delivered by municipal employee’s not 
individual residents.  Mr. Buerman asked if we should consider allowing towns who don’t utilize the full 100 tires if other material be allowed under that plan. Discussion ensued, both in relation to the tire program and Green Up Day in general. It was decided if a town does not utilize the 100 tires the balance would carry over to the next year. Also discussed was the plan of the district covering individual green up day bags coming to the drop off sites but not towns pickups of all collected bags, either at the district or direct to Highgate Transfer.  Many suggestions were made with much discussion.  Mr. Richards suggested the board first decide what to do this year in relation to green up day, then deal with future changes. Mr. Voegele was fiscally conservative in noting that District surplus for the year does not allow for any un-planned expense and that we had already allocated funds from prior surplus to cover the tire program for this year.  As well, he noted that with Covid still in the midst there can be no certainty where the District could be financially at years end.  All agreed the District for this year should stick with the planned tire program, cover any occasional resident delivered green up day bags at the drop off sites but not town deliveries either at the drop off sites or at the Highgate Transfer Station, as planned.  Towns will be contacted explaining the tire program and to give clear instructions regarding green up day and what the district does and does not support.  Realized in the discussion was the lack of structure and the disorganization of the whole Green Up day program.  Ms. Tibbits noted that in her quick search there were tons of marketing on green up day but absolutely no one mentioned anything about what to do with what was collected.  Ms. Bolster noted that it would assist the district if we knew who the Green Up Day coordinators of each town were and had discussions with them well in advance of the event if in fact the district takes a leading role in this event.  Further discussion of this will occur prior to next year’s Green Up Day.  
Ms. Tibbits made the motion that the district proceed with the plan of having the municipality pay for their own green up day trash collection and utilize the allocated 10K to support tire collection, allowing 100 tires each per town.  All were in favor and the motion passed.
Mr. Kade made the motion to adjourn, Ms. Fegard seconded, all were in favor and the motion passed.   Board Adjourned at 8:45
